BOGNOR CHICHESTER AND DISTRICT AMNESTY GROUP 

LOCAL AMNESTY NEWSLETTER: SUMMER 2015
Dear Writers and Supporters,
DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

Tues 15/9: 7.30 pm (tbc): Domestic Exploitation in Lebanon: talk by local author, Friends’ Centre, Chichester.  Full details in the next newsletter. 
Thanks to all who took part in the PUMBLE; the weather was kinder to us than to the Rox or the America’s Cup. 
NATIONAL AMNESTY EVENTS:
There will be a ten-week consultation (September-mid November) on Amnesty UK’s constitution, its 5 year plan, and its attitude to abortion.  Contact me for details    
OTHER NEWS AND EVENTS
The first Chair of our united Group, May Dorothy Berry, died peacefully on 2/7/15.  I would like to thank all who helped May in her final years and those who came to her farewell service on 20/7.  Re-reading the old minutes from the original Bognor Group and our united Group, I have been impressed by how much May contributed before, during, and after becoming our Chair – she roped me in as secretary in 1982.  She was the most ardent packer of parcels for the daughter of our first POC, Ryszard Nogajewski, who in return sent her greetings cards ever since and was at last able to meet her here in 2002.   May opened her home and magnificent garden to Amnesty events of all sorts (but not jumble!) and year after year helped to welcome a band of willing supporters, often new recruits.  She worked as a librarian, in Canada and in West Sussex (1960-72), then enrolled in the Citizens’ Advice Bureau where she helped many local people (my wife included) and once fought a case right up to Strasbourg.  In 1993 she was awarded the MBE for her services to the community, firmly refusing to use her walking-stick in Buckingham Palace at the presentation.  Afterwards age, ill health, and several operations kept her housebound and later chairbound, but she was still a supporter of the Regis School of Music and will be missed by many friends of the School.  Her TV kept her in touch with her adored Liverpool football team and up-to-date with current affairs and her chosen international charities right to the end.  I hope to be sending a tribute to National Amnesty soon, so if there is anything anyone would wish to see included therein, please contact me (01243 823016).

There will be a government-sponsored meeting on Thursday 17/9/15 in London about “Identifying and tackling Violence Against Women in the UK”. Contact me for details. 
Carry On Writing!

BOB DEWICK 
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Amnesty action: campaigns & letter-writing

	This month’s actions

There has been brutal and sustained repression in Egypt since the ousting of President Mohamed Morsi in July 2013. Kate Allen recently referred to “Egypt’s truly atrocious human rights record with a surge in arbitrary arrests and detentions since July 2013, harrowing cases of torture in police and military detention”. 
There are very serious concerns about the ability of the judicial system to deliver independent and impartial justice particularly for anyone perceived to be remotely connected to the banned Muslim Brotherhood. Meanwhile the police and security officials use lethal force and torture with seeming impunity. 


	Egypt: update on individuals at risk (Azza Soliman, Human Rights Defender)

	Background to this action

Prominent women’s human rights defender Azza Soliman is due in court on 4 July, along with 16 others who witnessed the police killing of a left-wing activist. All risk up to five years’ imprisonment and a fine of up to 50,000 Egyptian pounds.  
Women’s human rights defender ‘Azza Soliman, and 16 other eyewitnesses to a killing by police during a peaceful march are due in court on 4 July. They are at risk of up to five years’ imprisonment and a fine of up to 50,000 Egyptian pounds (US$6,530). The judge ordered them to be present during a hearing on 13 June. 
The 17 defendants had been acquitted on 23 May, by a Cairo court, of “protesting illegally” and “disturbing public order” under Egypt’s repressive Protest Law. Three days later, Egypt’s Public Prosecution appealed. The 13 June session was the first in the appeal process. It took place in the Zainhom Appeal Court in the presence of two trial observers from the European Union delegation in Cairo. 
According to the Centre for Egyptian Women’s Legal Assistance, which ‘Azza Soliman founded, the judge noted that the defendants were not present in court, which they should have been, under Egypt’s Litigation Law. The defence lawyers said their clients had the right to be represented by lawyers. The defence lawyers have advised their clients that not all of them need to be present on 4 July.
Policeman Yassin Hatem Salahedeen was sentenced to 15 years in prison on 11 June for the killing of left-wing activist and poet Shaimaa al-Sabbagh.  She was shot on 24 January during a peaceful commemorative march in central Cairo forcibly dispersed by Egyptian security forces. Video footage and photographs of her killing, taken by journalists and activists, sparked widespread outrage in Egypt and beyond. 
Further information on this case can be found here: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde12/1737/2015/en/ 


	What you can do

Please write a letter of support before 13 August :

· Calling on the Assistant Public Prosecutor to withdraw the appeal as the 17 defendants had been charged for exercising their right to peaceful assembly and as retribution for testifying about abuses by the security forces;

· Calling on the Egyptian authorities to drop all charges against the 17 defendants (naming them). 

Names: Azza Soliman, Nagwa Abbas, Maher Shaker, Mostafa Abdelaal, Sayed Abu El Ela, Elhami El Merghany, Adel El Meleegy, Mohamed Ahmed Mahmoud, Zohdy El Shamy, Ahmed Fathy Nasr, Talaat Fahmy, Taha Tantawi, Abdel Hameed Mostafa Nada, Mohamed Saleh Fathy, Hossam Nasr, Mohmed Saleh, Khaled Mostafa. 

Ali Omran, Assistant Public Prosecutor, Office of the Public Prosecutor, Supreme Court House, 1 “26 July” Road, Cairo, Arab Republic of Egypt
Salutation: Dear Counsellor 

President of the Arab Republic, Abdel Fattah al-Sisi, Office of the President, Al Ittihadia Palace, Cairo, Arab Republic of Email: p.spokesman@op.gov.eg 

Moh_moussa@op.gov.eg 
Salutation: Your Excellency

Deputy Assistant Minister of Foreign Affairs for Human Rights, Mahy Hassan Abdel Latif, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Corniche al-Nil, Cairo, Arab Republic of Egypt    
Email: Contact.US@mfa.gov.eg
HE Nasser Kamel, Ambassador, Embassy of the Arab Republic of Egypt, 26 South Street, London, W1K 1DW
Salutation: Your Excellency


	Egypt: jailed over a T-shirt: Mahmoud Hussein

	

	Background to this action

Mahmoud Hussein is a 19-year-old student languishing in an Egyptian jail for wearing a “Nation Without Torture” t-shirt and a scarf marking the “25 January Revolution”. He was arrested on his way home from a protest against military rule and the Muslim Brotherhood more than 500 days ago, and has not been charged or tried for any offences. He has been tortured and ill-treated in detention and forced into signing a confession.
Further information on this case can be found here:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde12/062/2014/en/

	What you can do

Please find enclosed with this newsletter a number of draft letters supplied by Shaun Peters, who is working with the North Africa Team at Amnesty International.  Thank you, Shaun!
You can also take an online action for Mahmoud Hussein here:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/get-involved/take-action/egypt-release-student-held-for-anti-torture-t-shirt/


	www.amnesty.org.uk/bognor for further information about the Bognor Regis, Chichester & District group


Ali Omran         
Assistant Public Prosecutor 
Office of the Public Prosecutor 
Supreme Court House 
1 “26 July” Road 
Cairo

Arab Republic of Egypt 

July 2015

Dear Counsellor, 

Appeal for the release of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein
I am writing as a member of Amnesty International to request that Mahmoud Hussein's detention order which was renewed on 11 July for a further 45 days.  I am writing to ask your government to consider releasing him immediately.
The reason for this appeal is as follows.  Mahmoud Hussein has now been in prison for more than 500 days.  He was detained in the El-Marg district of Cairo on 25 January 2014, on returning home from a demonstration against the Muslim Brotherhood in central Cairo, for wearing a T-shirt with a logo “Nation Without Torture Campaign”, and a scarf with the logo of “25 January Revolution”.  Mahmoud Hussein was severely beaten by police.  A false confession was extracted from him following hours of torture.  A complaint was filed by his family with the Public Prosecutor on 26 July 2014.  According to Mahmoud Hussein’s family, he was beaten again on 14 July.  He is detained in the Cairo Appeal Prison.

Mahmoud Hussein has now spent more than 500 days in pre-trial detention for making a statement about his personal beliefs, and for this has been severely ill-treated.  I ask you, now or at the time his case comes up again for review in August, to release Mahmound Hussein; to protect him from further beatings before his release; to investigate why he was treated this way; and, if security personnel are found to have committed torture, to initiate charges against them.
Thank you for your attention to this case.

Yours sincerely

Abdel Fattah al-Sisi     

President of the Arab Republic of Egypt    
Office of the President         
Al Ittihadia Palace 
Cairo

Arab Republic of Egypt         

Fax: +202 2 391 1441 
Email: p.spokesman@op.gov.eg 
Moh_moussa@op.gov.eg 

July 2015 

Your Excellency 

Appeal for the release of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein

During the month of August the detention of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein, a 19-year old Egyptian student, will come up for review.  His detention order was renewed on 11 July for a further 45 days.  I am writing to ask your government to consider releasing him immediately. 

The reason for this appeal is as follows.  Mahmoud Hussein has now been in prison for more than 500 days.  He was detained in the El-Marg district of Cairo on 25 January 2014, on returning home from a demonstration against the Muslim Brotherhood in central Cairo, for wearing a T-shirt with a logo “Nation Without Torture Campaign”, and a scarf with the logo of “25 January Revolution”.  Mahmoud Hussein was severely beaten by police.  A false confession was extracted from him following hours of torture.  A complaint was filed by his family with the Public Prosecutor on 26 July 2014.  According to Mahmoud Hussein’s family, he was beaten again on 14 July.  He is detained in the Cairo Appeal Prison.

Mahmoud Hussein has spent more than 500 days in pre-trial detention for making a statement about his personal beliefs, and has been severely ill-treated.  I ask you, now or at the time his case comes up again for review in August, to release Mahmound Hussein; to protect him from further beatings before his release; to investigate why he was treated this way; and, if security personnel are found to have committed torture, to initiate charges against them.

Thank you for your attention to this case.

Yours sincerely

Deputy Assistant Minister of Foreign Affairs for Human Rights 
Mahy Hassan Abdel Latif         
Ministry of Foreign Affairs 
Corniche al-Nil

Cairo 
Arab Republic of Egypt 

Fax: +202 2 574 9713 
Email: Contact.US@mfa.gov.eg 


Dear Minister

Appeal for the release of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein

During the month of August the detention of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein, a 19-year old Egyptian student, will come up for review.  His detention order was renewed on 11 July for a further 45 days.  I am writing to ask your government to consider releasing him immediately. 

The reason for this appeal is as follows.  Mahmoud Hussein has now been in prison for more than 500 days.  He was detained in the El-Marg district of Cairo on 25 January 2014, on returning home from a demonstration against the Muslim Brotherhood in central Cairo, for wearing a T-shirt with a logo “Nation Without Torture Campaign”, and a scarf with the logo of “25 January Revolution”.  Mahmoud Hussein was severely beaten by police.  A false confession was extracted from him following hours of torture.  A complaint was filed by his family with the Public Prosecutor on 26 July 2014.  According to Mahmoud Hussein’s family, he was beaten again on 14 July.  He is detained in the Cairo Appeal Prison.

Mahmoud Hussein has spent more than 500 days in pre-trial detention for making a statement about his personal beliefs, and has been severely ill-treated.  I ask you, now or at the time his case comes up again for review in August, to release Mahmound Hussein; to protect him from further beatings before his release; to investigate why he was treated this way; and, if security personnel are found to have committed torture, to initiate charges against them.

Thank you for your attention to this case.

Yours sincerely

HE Nasser Kamel

Ambassador

Embassy of the Arab Republic of Egypt

26 South Street

London

W1K 1DW

July 2015 

Your Excellency

Appeal for the release of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein

I am sending copies of letters I have written to your Government concerning the case of Mahmoud Mohamed Ahmed Hussein.

Please pass on to your Government the concern of people outside Egypt for the continued detention and ill-treatment of this young Egyptian student.

Thank you for your attention to this.

Yours sincerely
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